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January 3, 2002

The Honorable Pete von Reichbauer

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember von Reichbauer:

Enclosed is a motion to approve King County's participation in the Cities for Climate Protection (CCP) Campaign.  The CCP Campaign has been organized by the International Council for Local Environmental Initiatives to mobilize international action by local governments (including counties) to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.  Participants receive technical assistance and opportunities for information-sharing at no charge but must have the approval of their legislative body.  The CCP Campaign will hold its national meeting in Seattle next February. We plan to co-host this event with the City of Seattle and the Puget Sound Clean Air Agency, so we have a special reason to join the campaign.

The motion also recognizes King County's desire to reduce regulated air pollutants, such as fine particulate matter and ozone precursors.  It supports an inventory of emissions from King County facilities and operations of carbon dioxide, methane and nitrous oxide (the most important greenhouse gases), fine particulate matter and volatile organic compounds (the controlling ozone precursor in the Puget Sound area).  The motion also supports an action plan to specify targets for reducing both regulated air pollutants and greenhouse gases, actions to meet those targets and a mechanism for monitoring results, which would be reported on an annual basis.  I have issued an Executive Policy to conduct the inventory and to develop the action plan by June 1, 2002.  

Across the world, local governments have been leaders in reducing greenhouse gas emissions, demonstrating how this can be done in ways that benefit local residents and businesses.  As of July 31, 2001, more than 475 local governments from 42 countries were participants in the CCP Campaign, including Seattle, Burien, Portland, Vancouver (B.C.), Spokane and Olympia as well as Multnomah County, Miami-Dade County and Hennepin County (Minneapolis-St. Paul).  King County would be the first county in Washington to participate.  It is important to note that many actions King County has already begun for other compelling reasons also contribute to reducing greenhouse gas emissions.  Some of these actions include: Smart Growth; providing transportation options to single-occupant vehicles; recycling and reducing waste and buying recycled products; conserving energy; using biosolids as fertilizer for trees, crops and soil enhancement; and adopting "green building" design and construction practices.  New actions to reduce our emissions include adding hybrid vehicles to our fleet and preparing to expand our conversion of waste emissions into energy, at both the Cedar Hills landfill and the Renton Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Though greenhouse gases occur naturally and are not currently regulated as air pollutants in the United States, humans have vastly increased the amount of them entering the atmosphere. The world's leading climate scientists, serving on the United Nation's Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), have concluded that the world's average surface temperature increased 1oF during the 20th century, the greatest increase of any century in the past millenium.  They attribute most of this change to human activities, particularly increased carbon dioxide emissions from burning fossil fuels and decreased carbon sequestration.  (Plant tissues bind, or "sequester", carbon atoms, making them unavailable for the creation of carbon dioxide or other greenhouse gases.  The loss of forests has been a particularly important cause of increased greenhouse gases.)  With less than 5 percent of the world’s population, the United States produces almost 25% of the world’s greenhouse gas emissions.

The effects of these human activities on climate are spread across the world, rather than being localized or regional.  The IPCC projects that the world's average surface temperature will increase at a faster rate in the 21st century--by 2.6oF to 10.4oF over the period 1990 to 2100--because greenhouse gases remain in the atmosphere for centuries and their current emissions are at historic highs.  Only part of the wide range of the IPCC's projection is due to uncertainty about the effects of greenhouse gases on temperature; the range also reflects uncertainties about worldwide population, economic growth and technological change.  The lowest estimate reflects optimistic assumptions about all of these variables.  None of the IPCC's estimates explicitly include implementation of the Kyoto Protocol or other agreements to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

The Climate Sciences Program at the University of Washington (UW) is represented on the IPCC by Dr. Richard Gammon, Professor of Chemistry.  The UW has developed refined predictions of changes to the Northwest climate, recognizing that climate will change differently, and have different consequences, across the world.  Without major reductions in greenhouse gas emissions, the UW predicts that average temperatures in the Northwest will increase approximately 1oF per decade in the 21st century.  This is on the high end of the IPCC's projections for the worldwide average, in part because greater temperature increases are projected for northern latitudes in general, with northern Canada, Alaska and the Arctic likely to experience some of the greatest temperature increases in the world.  The effects of such changes would be dramatic.  Some of these impacts include: reduced snowpack (e.g., in a few decades there would be no snow at Snoqualmie Pass) and resulting reduced summer water supplies; increased flooding; higher sea levels (the University of Washington predicts by 10 to 20 inches in 50 years); the spread of infectious diseases; increased breathing-related illnesses; increased smog; significantly changed conditions for agriculture, forestry and fisheries; and faster changes in our ecosystems than many animals and plants can adapt to.  During the last ice age, when Seattle was under 3,000 feet of ice, average temperatures in the region were 6-8oF colder than today--a smaller difference than the University is predicting for late in the coming century.

Staff from the Department of Natural Resources would be happy to help arrange a briefing for the Council from the University of Washington on its projections for the Northwest climate.

The schedule set in the Executive Policy for the emissions inventory and action plan is similar to that set by the City of Seattle.  The Puget Sound Clean Air Agency (PSCAA) plans to support greenhouse gas reductions around the region through a new staff position in its 2002 budget.  We expect to work in partnership with PSCAA and Seattle, in hopes of helping lead emission reductions across the region.

As noted above, the proposed motion also calls for a plan to reduce regulated air pollutants, including particulate matter and ozone precursors, from County operations.  Regulated air pollutants have at least two important relationships to greenhouse gases: 

· many of their sources (typically relating to fuel combustion) are also leading sources of greenhouse gases, so actions to reduce them will typically also reduce greenhouse gases; and 

· higher summer temperatures from greenhouse gases may lead to greater photochemical activity and consequently to higher ozone levels.   

The central Puget Sound region currently meets federal standards for particulate matter and ozone but is at risk of violating the ozone standard in the future.  Ozone, or smog, tends to be carried southeast from urban areas in our region and concentrate near Enumclaw, where it is partly trapped by Mount Rainier.  Ozone inflames air passages and has been correlated with asthma attacks. In late July 1998, federal ozone standards were exceeded near Enumclaw.  The region would be in violation if it exceeded these standards regularly over three consecutive years.  Consequences of this could include increased regulations and the loss of access to federal funding for transportation projects that could increase ozone pollution, such as highway improvements.

Fine particles in the air reduce visibility, which has declined significantly in the Seattle area since the mid-1980s.  They have been found to increase hospital admissions for heart disease and can be particularly harmful to asthmatic children, even when meeting current federal standards.  The introduction of ultra-low-sulfur diesel fuel in the region, led by King County's transit system, is the most important action we have taken so far to reduce emissions of fine particles and associated toxic compounds.  This new fuel is necessary for particulate traps on diesel engines to function effectively, reducing particulate emissions by an estimated 90%.  The action plan to be developed next year will identify other actions that the county may take to reduce particle matter, ozone precursors and toxic emissions from its operations.

I hope that the Council will conclude as I have that King County needs to demonstrate our leadership on these pressing air quality and climate issues.  

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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